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15 October 2009, the NDRB denied your application, finding that your discharge was proper as 
issued and that no change was warranted. 
 
In 2021, you filed a petition with this Board, seeking a change in your discharge to either a 
General (Under Honorable Conditions) or a medical discharge.  As part of the Board review 
process, the Board obtained the 11 January 2022 AO.  The AO stated in pertinent part: 
 

Unfortunately, Petitioner did not provide clarifying information about the trauma 
related to his PTSD (i.e., when trauma occurred).  Information provided via the 
NDRB suggested Petitioner was experiencing mental health symptoms and was 
provided treatment while in-service.  In addition to mental health symptoms from 
the depressive disorder, Petitioner was diagnosed with a personality disorder, as 
well as experiencing stress related to his family.  Petitioner’s in-service treatment 
is difficult to ascertain given no military mental health records were provided for 
review, so progress/effort in therapy cannot be determined.  The difficulty is 
distinguishing what behaviors may be attributed to PTSD or personality disorder 
symptoms or poor coping skills.  The lack of clarifying information made 
available did not provide enough markers to identify a nexus with his misconduct, 
such as a chronology of PTSD stressors and his in-service diagnoses/treatment. 
Additionally, there is no information within his OMPF that implied he was not 
responsible for his conduct or that he should not be held accountable for his 
actions.  In fact, the NDRB cited evidence Petitioner was “…not mentally ill…” 
Petitioner indicated he was service-connected with the VA; however, he did not 
provide any documentation to substantiate his claim or to identify for what 
condition he is service-connected.  Notably, Compensation & Pension disability 
ratings by the VA is tied to the establishment of Service Connection and is 
manifestation-based without a requirement that unfitness for military duty be 
demonstrated. 

 
The AO concluded, “[b]ased on the available evidence, it is my considered clinical opinion there 
is sufficient evidence Petitioner exhibited behaviors associated with a mental health condition 
during his military service; however, the preponderance of available objective evidence failed to 
establish his in-service misconduct could be mitigated by a mental health condition.” 
 
In a letter dated 28 February 2022, this Board informed you that it had denied your request for 
relief, finding that the record reflected that your misconduct was intentional, and demonstrated 
you were unfit for further service.  The Board also concluded that the evidence of record did not 
demonstrate that you were not mentally responsible for your conduct or that you should 
otherwise not be held accountable for your actions. 
 
In your current petition, you have requested that your discharge be re-evaluated and changed due 
to your underlying or misdiagnosed conditions as well as being unfair.  In support of your 
petition for reconsideration and clemency, you provided additional documentation reflecting 
professional achievements, including certificates demonstrating that you are an insurance 
producer, and that you have gained important computer skills. 
 






